VIEWPOINT

Samuel L. Dickman, MD

Planned Parenthood South Texas, San Antonio; and Texas Policy Evaluation Project, The University of Texas at Austin.

Kari White, PhD, MPH

Texas Policy Evaluation Project, The University of Texas at Austin; and Steve Hicks School of Social Work, The University of Texas at Austin.

Daniel Grossman, MD

Texas Policy Evaluation Project, The University of Texas at Austin; and Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health (ANSIRH), Bixby Center for Global Reproductive Health, Department of Obstetrics, Gynecology, and Reproductive Sciences, University of California, San Francisco, Oakland.

Corresponding

Author: Samuel L. Dickman, MD, Planned Parenthood South Texas, 1819 N Main St, Box 254, San Antonio, TX 78210 (samuel. dickman@austin. utexas.edu). Affordability and Access to Abortion Care in the United States

Access to medical services is a critical element of a country's health care system. Access to care has multiple dimensions, including the quality and types of services available, how far an individual must travel for care, and the convenience of scheduling and attending appointments.¹ In the United States, affordability is a crucial determinant of health care access: approximately 30 million people in the US lacked health insurance in 2020,² and approximately 30 million live below the federal poverty level, which in 2021 is defined as a combined income of \$26 500 for a family of 4.

Unexpected medical expenses are a common cause of financial hardship and bankruptcy for people who are uninsured or whose insurance provides inadequate protection against substantial out-of-pocket health care costs. Although the expanded availability of health insurance following passage of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) has improved protections against financial hardships, one medical service—abortion care—has often been excluded from coverage. Therefore, some patients must pay \$600 to more than \$1000 out of pocket,³ depending on the type of abortion care needed. As the Biden administration and the 117th Congress consider improvements in equitable access to health care, abortion care should not be left behind.

Prohibitions on insurance coverage for abortion care in the US date from 1976, when a legislative rider on federal appropriations, known as the Hyde Amendment (named after the anti-abortion Republican Congressman Henry Hyde), banned the use of federal funds to pay for abortion care except in cases of rape or incest, or when the life of the person needing abortion care was endangered (Pub L No. 95-480 II USC §210). Federal funds pay for fewer than 500 of the estimated 862 000 abortions obtained annually in the US.⁴

The Hyde Amendment works in opposition to one of the central goals of Medicaid: protecting people with low incomes from financially catastrophic medical expenses. Even for people who qualify for the exemptions, obtaining Medicaid coverage for an abortion is often difficult or impossible, depending on the state, because of administrative burdens and low reimbursement rates.⁴

For more than 40 years, Congress has renewed the Hyde Amendment annually; at present, its narrow exemptions apply to all federally funded health care, including the Indian Health Service, the Peace Corps, the Bureau of Federal Prisons, the Military Health System, and the Department of Veterans Affairs.

The ACA has extended prohibitions on abortion coverage to private insurance plans. Under the ACA, federal funding assistance, such as subsidized insurance premiums and reduced cost-sharing, cannot be used to cover abortion care in private plans purchased on health insurance exchanges, except for abortion care falling under the Hyde Amendment exemptions.

Although states may use nonfederal funds to cover abortion care, 33 states have passed restrictions on such coverage and 26 restrict coverage for plans available on health insurance exchanges. Eleven states have gone even further by prohibiting all private insurance plans in the state (other than self-insured plans) from covering abortion services.

Insurance coverage restrictions have the greatest consequences for those most likely to need abortion care: people living in or near poverty, many of whom are Black, Latinx, Asian, Pacific Islander, or Indigenous individuals. Most people who obtain abortions (75% in 2014) have incomes below 200% of the federal poverty level.⁵ People living on low incomes are rarely able to afford an unexpected \$400 expense,⁶ which is less than the average cost for abortion care, and they are disproportionately affected by associated expenses such as childcare and taking unpaid time off work. The economically unequal consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic have compounded these hardships. Because the Hyde Amendment disproportionately harms people of color, it has been cited as an example of structural racism in public policy.⁷

Hardships arising from restrictions on abortion care are especially acute in Texas, which has the highest uninsured rate in the US. In addition to the Hyde Amendment's restrictions on abortion care for Medicaid, in 2017 Texas passed legislation curtailing abortion coverage in private insurance plans. As a result, many low-income patients in Texas-even those with private insurancestruggle financially when they need abortion care, delaying food purchases and rent payments, which places themselves and their families at risk of hunger and housing instability. Like many other states, Texas has also imposed numerous nonfinancial barriers to abortion services, such as requirements for hospital admitting privileges and unnecessary facility standards that have led to widespread clinic closures, as well as waiting periods, state-mandated counseling, and parental involvement laws that can delay patients' obtaining care. When an abortion is unnecessarily delayed until later in pregnancy, the costs and procedural risks increase, leading to worse long-term financial outcomes⁸ and worse health outcomes for patients and their children.⁹

Recently, several states and the federal judiciary have taken extraordinary steps to further limit abortion access. In May 2O21, the US Supreme Court agreed to hear a case that could allow Mississippi to ban abortions after 15 weeks' gestation, raising the possibility that key reproductive rights previously protected under *Roe v Wade* (410 US 113, 153 [1973]) and *Planned Parenthood of Southeastern Pennsyl*-

jamainternalmedicine.com

vania v Casey (505 US 833 [1992]) may be overturned by the Court's conservative majority. Two days later, the governor of Texas signed a law banning abortions for pregnancies more than 6 weeks after the patient's last menstrual period. These troubling developments will severely increase logistical and financial hardships for patients in antiabortion states, many of whom will have to travel long distances to obtain a legal abortion in another state.

In 2021, Congress has the opportunity to repeal the Hyde Amendment and restore the use of federal funds to pay for abor-

ARTICLE INFORMATION

Published Online: July 19, 2021. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2021.3502

Conflict of Interest Disclosures: Dr White reported receiving grants from the Susan Thompson Buffett Foundation during the conduct of the study. Dr Grossman reported receiving personal fees from Planned Parenthood Federation of America for providing input on the implementation of services that provide medication abortion using telemedicine and from the Lawyering Project and the Center for Reproductive Rights as an expert witness in several legal challenges to laws regulating abortion care outside the submitted work. No other disclosures were reported.

Funding/Support: The authors are supported by a grant from the Susan Thompson Buffett Foundation, as well as a center grant P2CHDO42849 from the Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development awarded to the Population Research Center at the University of Texas at Austin.

Role of the Funder/Sponsor: The funding sources had no role in the preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript or the decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

Disclaimer: The findings and conclusions in this article are those of the authors and do not

necessarily reflect the views of Planned Parenthood Federation of America.

REFERENCES

1. Penchansky R, Thomas JW. The concept of access: definition and relationship to consumer satisfaction. *Med Care*. 1981;19(2):127-140. doi:10. 1097/00005650-198102000-00001

2. Cohen RA, Terlizzi EP, Cha AE, Martinez ME. Health insurance coverage: early release of estimates from the National Health Interview Survey, January-June 2020. National Center for Health Statistics. February 2021. Accessed May 13, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhis/ earlyrelease/insur202102-508.pdf

3. Upadhyay U, Ahlbach C., Kaller S, Cook C, Munoz I. Trends in self-pay costs and insurance acceptance for abortion across the United States, 2017 to 2020. *Contraception*. 2021;103(5):375. doi:10.1016/ j.contraception.2021.03.011

4. Kacanek D, Dennis A, Miller K, Blanchard K. Medicaid funding for abortion: providers' experiences with cases involving rape, incest and life endangerment. *Perspect Sex Reprod Health*. 2010;42(2):79-86. doi:10.1363/4207910

5. Jerman J, Jones RK, Onda T. Characteristics of U.S. abortion patients in 2014 and changes since

tion care in Medicaid and other federal health insurance programs. President Biden's proposed 2022 budget omits the Hyde Amendment, marking an important policy shift for the Democratic Party. Although major abortion policy reform might be considered a political nonstarter, and despite the continuing efforts of Republicancontrolled state legislatures to restrict abortion access, ¹⁰ easing financial barriers for patients and advocating for affordable and equitable access to an essential health service is the right thing to do.

> 2008. Guttmacher Institute. May 2016. Accessed 25 February 25, 2021.https://www.guttmacher.org/ report/characteristics-us-abortion-patients-2014

> **6**. Update on the Economic Well-being of U.S. Households: July 2020 Results. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. September 2020. Accessed February 25, 2021. https://www. federalreserve.gov/publications/files/2019-reporteconomic-well-being-us-households-update-202009.pdf

> 7. Taylor JK. Structural racism and maternal health among Black women. J Law Med Ethics. 2020;48 (3):506-517. doi:10.1177/1073110520958875

8. Miller S, Wherry LR, Foster DG. *The Economic Consequences of Being Denied an Abortion*. National Bureau of Economic Research; 2020. doi:10.3386/w26662

9. Ralph LJ, Schwarz EB, Grossman D, Foster DG. Self-reported physical health of women who did and did not terminate pregnancy after seeking abortion services: a cohort study. *Ann Intern Med.* 2019;171(4):238-247. doi:10.7326/M18-1666

10. Gaj EB, Sanders JN, Singer PM. State legislation related to abortion services, January 2017 to November 2020. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2021;181(5):711-713. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.8781